LVSIG – Sub-Group looking at Children’s Issues

Notes from the Sub-Group Meeting 9th June 2005
1.0 Attendees

Mary Bairstow – Low Vision Implementation Officer

Mary Guest - Principal Research Officer Usher, Sense

Judy Sanderson –Dep. Head of Physical & Sensory Support, Surrey

Chris Kersey – Senior Orthoptist, Sheffield Low Vision Services

Wendy Sainsbury – Nat. Blind Children Support

Irene Hodgetts - Manager of Advocacy (Education) NBCS

Raasmeet Chadha – Dep. Head Opt. at Oxford Eye Hospital

Susan Wright – Development Officer – Inclusive Education, RNIB

Lorena Carrasco – LVSIG Administration (Minutes)

1.1 Apologies

Alistair Fielder

Jo Steen

Patsy Terry

Evelyn Westwood

Kay Wrench

Mike Brace 

Megan Barley

2.0 Introduction – Reason for the meeting

Mary B began by explaining the rationale for the LV Services Implementation Children’s Sub Group. She explained that the 

‘raison-d’être” of the group is to ensure that the committees are aware of the issues regarding children and LV. It is important that this sub-group is pro-active and seeks to work with the LVSCs to change things. Mary also reminded the meeting that as a sub- group it reports to LVSIG, which at the same time reports to Vision 2020.

Some members were interested in how to be added to the V2020 Children’s Group distribution list. Mary B. explained that this can be done through V2020 website.

3.0 Notes from last meeting

3.1 Parent representation

Mary B. told the group she was still working on it and not to lose hope in finding parents for the next meeting

3.2 Dept. of Health (DH)
Mary informed the group that she had sent an email and she is still waiting for a response to answer the question of DH involvement in LV (The issue of the Eye Care Pathways being only for adults had been raised previously with Andrew Kent (NHS Modernisation) and with Derek Busby (DH) at the LVSIG ).  She also reported to the group that although the Eye Care Pathways do not incorporate Children’s Services one of the new Eye Care Pathway pilots in Lincolnshire is going to look at the issue of LV Services for children and young people.

3.3 Association of Directors of Social Services (ADSS)

Mary reported that Nick Erlich, who had been the ADSS rep. at the national LVSIG had died suddenly a short time ago. She has not yet been able to find a replacement for him. 

One suggestion had been to ask the current chair of the ADSS group on Sensory Issues – Anne Bristow. (This may be particularly pertinent, as she is the Director for SS in Haringey where there has been a high profile of child abuse cases).

The group acknowledged the importance of social care in these matters. 

Action: Group to try to find someone to represent Social Services

3.4 Passports

The group will discuss about the passport in more depth later on. 

3.5 Pathways

The group discussed the purpose of the pathways and concluded that the pathways should preferably represent an ideal approach. However, it was recognised that local areas would only use these as a basis for their own discussions.

4.0 Comments on the current pathways:

The group agreed that the “The Older Child Pathway” needs more attention and that the pathways could be simplified and may be even reduced to just one. It was noted that it would be helpful if the final pathways did not appear to show so much reliance on the GP. 

Judy Sanderson was also concerned about how to obtain the ideal pathway. Should this process be shown just diagrammatically or should it be explained in more detail?

Mary Bairstow concluded that it is crucial to identify potential gaps and advise the committees about where these gaps are and how they can be corrected. 

Action: MB agreed to work on a written description to accompany the diagrammatic version of the pathways.

4.1 The role of the Key Worker

There was a discussion about the role of the Key Worker.

Sue Wright asked the group about how different counties work differently regarding key workers.

Judy Sanderson answered saying that at the moment in Surrey, children aged from 0-4 have more than one model pathway with different routes.

Rasmeet Chadha contributed saying than different areas have different needs regarding key workers.

For Mary Guest it doesn’t depend that much on where or who takes that role but on ensure that person makes things happen and that she/he knows the history of the child. The group also agreed that one of the most important roles for the key worker is to inform the parents and help them through the whole process.

Sue Wright enquired if the key worker should be narrow focused or a broader worker. 
Wendy Sainsbury advised that other agencies in the Voluntary Sector have advocated that a key worker should be present at the point of diagnosis and then it should be the agencies’ responsibility to follow up the young person and family.

Sue Wright pointed out the role of the passport as a key tool in the process and she also enquired if the password was the only solution to all the issues. In particular she felt that it is important to try to get the authorities involved and ensure that they accept responsibility for those issues.  

The group was also concerned about relying on the Key Worker, as the only person who “can get things right”. This presents a big dilemma in some situations in particular, what would happen if the parents do not notify the key worker about a situation. The group wondered whether, bearing this in mind, the key worker should be part of the Health Services?  On the other hand, should education be involved from the moment a child is diagnosed?

Rasmeet talked about providing letters and reports and suggested that by providing four copies of all the documentation, it could help solving the problem (Parents, Health Services, Key worker and Teachers).

· 4.1.1. Creating a Job Profile

Sue asked whether the job would have to be a new post or could be part of somebody else’s job. 

According to Rasmeet, in Oxford, one of the Eye Department based orthoptists has a link role as part of her job although she only works part time and within this she finds time to take on the role of a link officer.       

The group agreed that one task that they could usefully do, would be to develop a job description for the post. Information about the role would also need to include the amount of time they should dedicate to it, their training and s their role in co-ordinating information such as the passports.

· 4.1.2 Link worker vs. VI Scotland database

Mary B explained how the VI Scotland database works and how from the point of diagnosed a child will be added to database straightaway. If implemented in England would help to store the patient data and this data could be passed to the different people/ agencies. She also clarified that Link Worker and VI database are not in competition but in cooperation with each other.

It was also explained, how in the future, the National Health Services Database will work in a similar way, sharing records from its central records system although this will take much longer to be implemented due to the much bigger population of England compared to Scotland.    

Judy explained that in Surrey they are trying to agree a protocol between Education and Health to use it but they have encountered difficulties with funding. However in the Pilot program they do have funding for the Link worker. Sue asked whether there is a job profile for the job as well.

Action: Judy to find out about the link worker job profile and to send information about oncoming conference (July 15th) about health and parents 

Regarding the Scottish Passport, Mary brought one in as promised in the last meeting, but there was not much time to look at it. The group agreed to set up a date for a working group to look at the link worker and passport issues.

Actions: 

· Mary B. to ask the committees about the “tools” they use – this would include shared letters, protocols for working with children and young people.
· Wendy to pass information about the training conference on to the group members. 

· Mary B. to work on the Pathways and include Chris Kersey amendments and suggestions

· Mary B. to confirm date, the group suggested the following dates August 30th, September 8th or 15th.

· Rasmeet to check room availability for the dates above, as the meeting will be held in Oxford.

5.00 Passports

Mary B explained that the Scottish Passport is very generic and we should be looking at something more specific, and may be as Alistair suggested, in the last meeting, more visual. Sue was also concerned that although the passport could be more colourful and even including sticker it will have to be photocopied numerous times and therefore this idea might just not be practical.

 The group discussed about creating their own passport based on the Scottish one but easier to use. 

In addition, other issues such as language barriers needed some consideration. Many people noted that sometimes the children cannot speak English or their parents can’t and this obviously affects communication.

Mary Guest added that it would be very useful to include information about LV interventions the child might expect.
Mary B. informed the group that there are specific passports for Glaucoma, Diabetes, etc. and that we would need one specifically designed for LV, which it could be used as a tool by the key worker.

6.00 The Health and Education Conference

The group decided it will be a practical conference and it will also be linked to Vision 2020 conference.

In order to encourage people to attend it was agreed that the attendees could bring a partner to the event.

At this point the group started reviewing the conference program. After this, the group focused the discussion on the attendance and in who should be invited and from which disciplines. The ideal attendance list to the event should have people from all the disciplines, this is including teachers and PCT involvement. They also considered the possibility of inviting parents of VI children to the event to talk about their experiences that could be used later on in the workshops.

Action: Group to look for different case studies that can be used in the workshop and try to invite parents to the event

The main purpose of the meeting will be sharing ideas between different professionals, learning from other issues concerning LV, contributions from different backgrounds and in brief to promote the idea of working together and not in competition.

In order to achieve these objectives, the group agreed to come out with a flyer, advertising the conference which will include what the purpose for the meeting is and what do we want to achieve with it  

Sue emphasized that another interesting point in the conference could be to provide information about the areas which offer good service and work more effectively and how and where to contact them.

Action : Sub-group to clarify the aims of the conference and work on the practical details.

7.00 Any other issues

Finally, the group had a little talk about Emotional Support and Visual Impaired People and Mary B. informed them about this new emotional support report by Mary Norowzian (RNIB-Head of Emotional Support) which will be circulated soon by the LVSIG administration to the 70 LV committees.

Judy was interested in taking some training in emotional support and in how to deal with VI children.

Action: Mary B. to circulate Emotional Support document

Next Meeting

· Next working group meeting will take place in Oxford, date TBC (August 30th, September 8th or 15th)
· The Health and Education Conference date in March to be confirmed 

· Full Children’s LV Sub-Group meeting to be confirmed – Oct 2006

